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I am angry that decades of work to create good council housing is being wasted. I spent 21 years in local government, ten as chair of housing, working with tenants to improve council housing in Bolton. We were rated as ‘excellent’. What is the sense in a highly rated housing authority being forced to transfer its stock to alternative management and financial control such as an ALMO?

Successive governments have wasted a lot of money pursing these policies when the money would have been better spent on improving the stock.  We need to remove the stigma that has become associated with council tenure.

Under the Tories, right to buy was not getting rid of council housing fast enough.  So along came large-scale voluntary transfers.  It was anything but voluntary.  Tenants choice means we have the PFI model and the Arms Length Management Organisation (ALMO) model too! 

Transfer is a one-way street – no coming back to a democratically-elected council.  Even the ALMO model presents a half-way house to full privatisation of council homes under a future Tory government.

The grass is not always greener on the other side of the fence.  I have been a keen advocate for tenants’ and residents’ associations.  Few housing associations bother with them!   Not all housing associations are well-managed either, and their management costs are certainly higher than Bolton Metro Council’s.

Have you looked recently at the salaries of local authority housing directors, compared to chief executives managing housing associations or ALMOs?  The latest survey shows 29 housing association chief are earning in excess of £100,000 – and that’s often for managing less homes.  In whose interest is that?

Inevitably stock transfer of any description means higher rents and so an even higher housing benefit bill.  More money spent on subsidising people rather than on bricks and mortar.

There is an alternative – allow councils to borrow against their considerable rental stream or against their considerable assets or preferably, against both.  If increasing public sector borrowing, however the accountants show it in their books, means that we cannot take on board the Euro, then so be it.  If we can find money to make war, then we can find it to provide a decent home for everybody to live in by 2010!

I would return to a system whereby government subsidised bricks and mortar and kept rents as low as possible. Lower rents would help people into work. This would mean a radical reform of the current housing benefit system, and council housing would become an attractive tenure again.  
